
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

October 27, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on October 21, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of 
the City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of 
the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to 
the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was 
kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public 
inspection on the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-
four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at 
the City Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing 
strategies. [It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Pat 
Meysenburg, Tom Kobus, Bruce Meysenburg, Jessica Miller, Kevin Woita, City Attorney 
Joanna Uden, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.  Council 
member John Vandenberg was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, 
Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio, Deputy Sheriff Zach Pilcher, Tony Novak of T. 
Novak Construction and Banner-Press reporter Molly Hunter. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the north 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones.  He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 13, 
2021 meeting as presented. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approved Amendment #1 of the 
Consultants Agreement with Kirkham Michael for Project #3-31-0025-L01-0000. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of the bids 
received for the renovation of the new City Office. 
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 Mayor Zavodny opened the quote from Bierman Construction and stated that the total of 
the bid was $385,305.00. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny opened the quote from T. Novak Construction, Inc. and stated that it 
looked like it was in three parts and asked Tony Novak if he would like to explain the quote. 
 
 Tony Novak introduced himself and said, “So, basically, what I did was itemized 
$120,000 for the main level plus the $45,000 for the flooring option from Neujahr plus the bullet-
proof glass option of $13,000 so you’re at about $180,000 on the main level with those options.  
Then, if you go to the second level page… Because the removal of the pavers in the front 
entryway and the lowered ceiling in the Council Chamber was not on the blueprint, I tried to bid 
by the blueprint and then I added the options that we discussed.  If you go to the second page, 
the second level, it’s basically a $30,000 bid with an $18,000 flooring allowance bid.  One of the 
options that we discussed that was not on the plan was opening up five of the east windows, 
excluding the glass block in the stairwell, did I understand that correctly?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Yes.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “That bid was right around $17,000.  I talked to the Fire Marshal and 
he was not certain if any of this had gone to code review from the Fire Marshal’s office.  He did 
call me back this afternoon but he didn’t know the answer.  Has there been a code review 
done?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “No, there has not.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “So, basically, the Fire Marshal told you what he thinks you should do.  
It needs to be applied for a code review and they will tell you about the same thing with 
recommendations.  It will say at the bottom of their note, pending local authority, so whichever 
Fire Marshal that you have on that day will interpret it that way and they will consider.  So, 
you’re using the guidelines set by Brandon from York.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, what you’ve described with the flooring additions and 
everything, are we at the $245,000 number roughly?” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “I didn’t total it for you.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I was trying to do it as you talked, so…” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “Well, it would be the $120,000 plus the $45,000 for flooring, plus the 
$13,000 for bullet proof glass…” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I went with $180,000 plus $29,953, roughly, and that got us 
to $210,000 and then your $17,000 for windows.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Does that include all of your subs?” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “Yes.  If you look in the back there’s itemized bids from Samek Electric 
that came up to the number that I allowed and my bids from Neujahr Home Center come up with 
that number and Osborn Plumbing has an itemized bid in there showing how he came up with 
the number that we allowed.  The only question was the asbestos in the floor.  If you go down 
below, there are ten areas with asbestos.  So, I did not include removal of the pavers.  I’m not 
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sure how we are going to tie up to that height in the front because we’re not removing the front 
foyer pavers, but you might remove the Council Chamber pavers?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “That’s up to them.  Jess thought maybe he could put something 
over that and wouldn’t have to remove them.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “The height is going to be an issue because at the back where we 
remove the existing teller stations, is two layers of asbestos tile.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “If he could put something over them, then we wouldn’t have to 
mess with them.  We think there might be asbestos in the ATM room where we want to put the 
handicapped bathroom.  That would probably have to be abated because they’re going to have 
to drill through there for water and sewer.  That’s not a very big room.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I was going to say, as for the square footage that we could 
possibly have asbestos issues, they are relatively small areas.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “There’s a sticker on the little access door below the main lobby that 
has, I think, ten areas that have asbestos.  Some of that vinyl flooring has asbestos.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “It’s just not very clear what all has asbestos.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I think we’re going to have to tackle that as we go.  So, if we 
compare the bids, everything falls under your allowances with everything?” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “It’s a proposal.  It’s not an estimate, it’s a proposal.  There are options 
on the steel doors.  I don’t know if you found that page.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “It’s hard to do it on the fly.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Scott Samek called me and asked me what kind of lighting we 
wanted.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “See, your other electrician may have bid something totally different.  
There was not a lighting schedule or an electrical schedule for them.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “I told Scott to put in both and let the Council decide what they 
want.  I just didn’t feel like I wanted to make that call.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “Then, there are options on the fire doors, if you want mechanical 
levers, if you go to the third page, four hundred dollars per door if you want mechanical levers or 
a four to five button code that will lock every time and you’ll have to punch a code in every time.  
If you want to have electric strikes, the fob is not included in the bid.  That would be six hundred 
dollars per door.  The last option was the door by the new ticket area by the Council Chamber, if 
you wanted a button to release that.  The paint option bids are included.  The only gray area on 
paint was if you are removing all of the wall paper or what damage there was going to be to the 
wall.  He itemized that in his bid.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, next steps.  We have the two proposals.  We had a 
committee kind of working on this and what I’d like to do this evening is accept one of the 
proposals.  From a monetary standpoint, the Novak one looks like the lowest bid and so, we 
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need to put a finer point on this and to actually pick fixtures so we can do firm prices.  But I think 
tonight it would be appropriate for us to retain one of the two bids and start working on design.  
Does that make sense?  Given that proposed course of action, how do you wish to proceed?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller asked what the timeline was on this. 
 
 Tony Novak said, “Well, the steel doors are twelve to fifteen weeks out because of covid, 
so we would need with the committee to decide latches and all of those options.  We need to 
know that before we can order them.  Sometimes they tell us twelve to fifteen and it’s actually 
eight.  They are being cautious.  We could start after the first of the year.  We have an April 
deadline.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “The sooner that we can get the committee together, the 
better.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “I would ask that the City apply for a code review as soon as possible 
because that could take eight to twelve weeks also.  Basically, it’s a matter of sending the PDF 
to the Nebraska State Fire Marshal.  I’ll help you with that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What will add significant cost is if we have to sprinkle it.  At this 
point it doesn’t appear that that will be necessary?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Brandon told Mike Payne that we wouldn’t have to, but since 
then, I think we have a different Fire Marshal, don’t we?” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “No, Brandon is still doing it.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Oh, well, then we should be good.” 
 
 Tony Novak said, “The code review will recommend and we will invite the local authority 
in.  The asbestos is the other question that I had.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We recognize that if we have to deal with that, we will.  We’re 
going to have to, no matter what.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to accept the quote of Tony Novak 
Construction in the amount of $245,000 to renovate the new City Office building. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of appointing 
Emmalyn Gaudio as the Wastewater Supervisor. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller introduced himself and said, “Emmalyn is currently our 
Wastewater Operator and basically a lone wolf at the Wastewater Treatment Plant.  We’ve been 
wanting to appoint her as the Wastewater Supervisor.  We’ve been waiting for her to obtain 
these certain certifications.  It came to our attention that we can appoint her in anticipation of her 
receiving that certification.  That’s what I hold here in my hand.  So, I would recommend that we 
appoint Emmalyn as the Wastewater Supervisor.  She knows what she’s doing.  She’s really 
good at it and she loves her job.” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “What is the status of that certification?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “She takes her test next month.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, she’s a month out from taking her test.  Other questions? 
Does anyone want to ask Emmalyn any questions?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked Emmalyn Gaudio if she had anything that she’d like to say. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Do you know when that test is?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “November 16th.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, our next meeting is the 10th.  If we don’t act this evening, 
that would put it off until the December meeting.  I’m just putting this together so the Council 
understands the logistics.  If we wait until she gets certified, now you’re waiting until December.  
The advertisement that I would make for her is she has studied a lot of stuff and really taken a 
hard dive into the operations of the plant and we have a lot of stuff going on out there.  Now, I’ll 
be very honest.  I’d be a little more comfortable if we had that certification in hand.  That’s the 
wild card here.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “That certification involves what?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Passing a test.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “I already passed the classes so now I just 
have to take the test and then the test takes about a month to receive the results.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “The middle of December before we’d know.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “I’d really like to table this until she gets through 
her certification.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Is that a motion?  Move to table pending certification?” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “Yes.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table the appointment of Emmalyn 
Gaudio as the Wastewater Supervisor pending certification. Council Member Jessica Miller 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 

Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 

Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of appointing 
Aaron Gustin as the Water Supervisor. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Aaron does have the proper certifications.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, he’s only been Interim right now?” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “He’s been operating as an interim for a very long time.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “He’s been interim since January of 2019.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, you’ve been interim for over a year?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Almost three years.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “May I ask why?  I’m just curious.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Part of it was in order to reach the certification that he 
needed, you have to have the two years in the position.  Is that a fair thing to say?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “No.  I don’t know if 
you remember the circumstances of that meeting.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Just tell me what you’re thinking.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Peoples Service was in talks, and quite 
forcefully.  So it was, ‘Let’s see if he sinks or swims’.  Then Emmalyn came on to replace CJ 
and we wanted to keep the non-supervisory position there and then, here we are.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “But, to reach your certification of where you are at now, it 
took two years of experience.  Isn’t that one of the requirements?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “No.  I could have taken over that night in 
January.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “You have your Grade III water certification, right?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That is not required.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “But, you have it, don’t you?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I have my Grave IV Water, which is 
required.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “I guess I was thinking that you were taking it.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I was going to but then that was the week 
of the 4th through the 8th and unfortunately, due to staffing requirements for projects that we had 
in play, I could not leave town.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “How do you wish to proceed?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “So, if we make Aaron Water Supervisor is 
that going to affect the Wastewater for this two-month period?  Emmalyn will just be the interim 
or how will that work?” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “It would continue as it is now, so she’s running the whole 
thing with no real title and not compensated for it.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “May I make a recommendation?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Certainly.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “If at all possible, just to make sure that 
we’re not treading on thin ice, table it until her certification is obtained and then we can do this 
without any reservation.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Ok.  Let me counter that.  The logistics of what we would 
need to do to appoint you, which, from my standpoint we should do, but she can’t directly report 
to you.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “She does not, currently.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “You report to us, on her behalf.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “I report to Clayton.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “No, but when it comes to the lagoons and stuff, 
Aaron has always come here and….” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “I come here, as well.  For things that he is 
working on, separately, he comes to you guys.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That’s where I was going.  The fact that it will have to be very 
clearly delineated that you would report to Clayton.  Tell me what we gain from tabling yours?  
What am I missing?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “If there is any hesitation in regard to 
supervisory or with another individual, because I do work both.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “As long as you aren’t supervising her, I do not have that 
hesitation.  It’s going to have to continue to be that way, but the supervisory piece that we have 
to be really careful about and I don’t think that we have that issue.  If she reports to Clayton, it’s 
clear on our chain of command.  I’m going to say frankly, he’s earned it and we’ve pooped on 
this department long enough, if you ask me, with all of the EPA things.  I understand why we did 
what we did earlier, but I also think that Emmalyn deserves it, as well.  So, we get that test done 
and we should do that as quickly as we can.  That’s my feeling.” 
  
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to appoint Aaron Gustin as the 
Water Supervisor. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of 
purchasing a new vac truck. 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “When we talked about this previously, just up to date, it’s the 
second one, the more expensive one that actually has the features we’re interested in and 
wasn’t the overkill?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “It’s more in tune to what we are used to working 
with in terms of the features.  At the beginning of this I reached out to Johnson Services, 
individuals who use these trucks on a regular basis.  So, I reached out to the vendors that they 
recommended.  One was McQueen, one was Elliott and the other was Rose Equipment.  They 
use two Aquatechs in their fleet.  They also use four Elliott trucks in their fleet.  We are limited in 
terms of storage, in depth.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “In the Astro building?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  The Elliott was eliminated right away.  We 
can’t store it.  We did have an opportunity to look at a new truck that came up as a demo.  Kevin 
was able to attend.  It had impressive features.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Is that the dual axle one?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “No, that’s the single axle one.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I thought as I read through these that I remembered…” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “They do offer a dual axle option on the Vactor 
brand.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Didn’t I read on the one, though, that we had concerns about 
if it would be legal with the weight?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  The Aquatech is the dual axle and it fit by 
about a foot in the Astro Building.  So, that was the concern.” 
 
 Discussion followed. 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I did some investigating on my own.  The first one, 
the one that came and we physically looked at, the truck that we looked at was a very large unit.  
I think it was at least a ten-yard capacity.  The one that they quoted was a three-yard capacity?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  Similar to the truck that we have now.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “If you break that down, three-yards, five hundred 
gallons fresh water for the price is $99,700 per yard.  If we go to these other two – one is a ten 
yard and one is a nine yard.  The difference in price is one is $41,700 per yard and the other 
one is $42,011 per yard for a larger unit.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “About half.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Of course, you are talking about a lot more money.  
But, all three of them come basically with the same engine size.  All three of them are basically 
the same chassis, they are all Freightliners.  The one is a single axle and the others are dual 
axle.  The truck will probably never get fifty thousand miles on it.  The tires will wear out before 
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the truck is replaced.  It all comes down to the unit that is on the chassis.  I don’t know what I’m 
looking at, but I highlighted a few things.  They are real comparable.  My personal opinion is the 
Elliott, is that the one that won’t fit?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  There are some features on the Aquatech.  
So, every driver for Johnson Services is biased.  They all think that their truck is the best.  
That’s just how it is.  The redeeming quality of the Aquatech is that it minimizes the pinch-point.  
You have a one-hundred-forty-degree rotational boom.  Whereas, you’re stuck with a front-
mount one on the other two units.  The jetting reel is on the rear, so John will be from me to 
Clayton screaming over the engine and this is right off the back and is very quiet.  There is less 
heat that is retained by that piece of equipment on the engine, and so, in terms of being able to 
communicate on a job site, it’s quite nice.  The pinch-points in that rotational vacuum amount 
are less of an issue because of the design.  This dumps direct into the debris body, where the 
others pass through a tube first and then do a ninety degree turn.  So, there are several 
possible obstruction points as we’re vacuuming and get pieces of cinder block.  We could build 
a place for the Elliott, but they were unsure of the availability, as well.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That’s the part that concerns me, maybe the most, because 
accessing chassis on different things, it’s a little different, but we modify vans and finding the 
chassis to do it before it even goes in for the conversion has been difficult.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I agree that the components are about the same.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Have you seen this unit?  You mentioned something 
about Johnson.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “So, I recall seeing this unit in use.  Actually, an 
Aquatech unit was the unit that when they were in town doing sewer sliplining.  They assisted us 
with a lot of sewer backups at that time.  The main one that I remember is the manhole was 
basically blowing off out in front of the street department.  Aquatech was the truck that went in 
there and we got to assist and use it.  Johnson Services will be here within a week or two.  
Those trucks are coming, as well.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “That’s what I’m saying.  I feel a little more 
comfortable if somebody looks at something at least similar.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That’s a good-sized truck.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That one will clear our door by about a foot.  
That’s why I reached out to Johnson Services.  I trust them.  They do it day in and day out.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I agree with Kevin.  I like to look at it and see what we’re 
getting.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “If the Council did choose to wait, there is no 
guarantee after that.  There were three chassis sitting on the lot in Ohio.  If we wait another two 
to four weeks, they may be gone.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We don’t even know if they are still there, now.” 
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 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “He called me today.  I know that he has one to 
build on for us today.  Brad called me and said ‘if you want to get a move on let’s get going’ and 
I told him that the meeting was tonight.  These are all built to spec based on the expectations 
that John had set forth in talking with them.  Both of them looked at our current unit and saw 
what we had for equipment and then it was kind of a custom build from there.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “So, how do we pay for it?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I don’t know exactly where your department is sitting, at this 
point…” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I was told to get quotes.  It was definitely not a 
planned expense.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “It’s only going to get higher.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “What I’m asking, and I haven’t looked at our most recent 
financials…..” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I’m just looking at the economy and if we’re going 
to do it you have to act on it now, because in two or three months you might have nothing.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I think in worst case scenario, we know that we have enough 
cushion in the electrical to loan it to ourselves.  This needs to happen and we need to figure it 
out down the road.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to purchase a new Vac Truck from 
Aquatech in the amount of $417,648. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve cancelling the November 24th 
and December 22nd Council Meetings. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was discussion concerning 
compensation for City Council members for meeting attendance. 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I feel that being a representative of the citizens of 
this town, I don’t think that they should be paying if we are not going to be at the meetings.  I 
think that we need to set something so that you can miss two meetings per year and unless it’s 
an emergency or medical reasons that you can’t be here, then we can look at those 
circumstances and see whether or not it justifies that counting against them.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Let me start with the rules.  Is there anything in Ordinance or 
Statute that governs this?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Yes.  We can’t change anything until right before the next group 
takes office.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s for compensation.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Joanna thought that it was the same thing, right?” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Yes.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, you can’t vote yourself a pay raise.  I know that’s in Statute.  It 
has to apply to the next elected group.  Is that what we’re talking about?” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Right.  You can’t make any compensation changes 
based on, and I could look through my emails and tell you exactly which section, but you can’t 
make any changes.  It says ‘any’.  It doesn’t differentiate, even if you’re giving yourself a pay 
decrease.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I actually see the point of this and what we’re trying to discuss 
here.  I will say, from a little bit of experience, that we have had Council members that have 
been dealing with illnesses and you talked about that in your comments.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I didn’t know if there was a way that we could to do 
it to where whatever the Ordinance needs to be made to where if it’s due to illness that they 
could be Zoomed in and we allow that.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “That’s against the Open Meetings Act.  You can’t do that.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “Before I got on the City Council, there was a 
deal where if you missed four meetings, if it wasn’t from sickness, the Council has the right to 
vote you off of the City Council.” 
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 City Clerk Comte said, “That is in our Municipal Code.  We looked that up.  Clayton, do 
you remember what that was?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “When a Council member misses five meetings in 
a row then the City Council can have it put on the following agenda to remove that Council 
member from their seat.  The City Council member that has missed the five meetings in a row is 
allowed to ask the Council to excuse his or her absences.  So, the City Council member who 
has missed meetings can, at any time, come and ask to have their absences excused.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s in our code?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes.  That’s in our code.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Because, let me play devil’s advocate on a couple of items.  One, 
part of what we’re discussing is disenfranchising the voters of any given ward.  That’s a decision 
that I’m hard pressed to say is a good idea for us to do.  The other thing is, meetings are one 
part of holding this job and I think that all of you know that you can’t go buy a loaf of bread 
without someone saying ‘Boy, that was the dumbest decision that you made Wednesday night.  
What were you thinking?’  So, that’s just part of the job.  So, the job entails more than just the 
meetings and sometimes life gets in the way, but the other side of the coin is, how do you 
represent the people that you’ve been elected by and it’s hard to do it when you can’t be there.  
We all know that jobs sometimes require you to miss meetings and we certainly don’t pay you 
enough to miss your day job.  I’ll tell you that.  It’s a really good discussion, but I think we have 
to be really careful of how we approach it.  We know that we can’t act now.  Are you comfortable 
with the five meetings in a row and then have them make their case?  That’s our current 
situation.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “No, not really.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “This is the first time that anybody has missed this 
much since I’ve been on.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “The only point that I was trying to make was, and 
maybe it was because I had awesome great-grandparents who instilled a work ethic into us, I 
feel like if I’m doing my job, it’s my job to be here, but if I’m not here doing my job then I 
shouldn’t get paid for it.  Does that make sense?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think it does.  Are we differentiating illness versus other reasons 
that we might miss, because I remember a person who was struggling with severe illness that 
missed an awful lot. We’re not going to name any names.  Circumstances have arisen in the 
past and in my eleven years it did happen.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “In my opinion, when I decided to run for this 
seat, I just figured that I’m going to try to make as many meetings and do the best job that I can 
and be here at every meeting.  I know there’s times that you can’t make every meeting but if you 
miss one or two, here or there, that’s not a big deal but you’ve got to take some responsibility for 
what you’re doing when you got elected to that seat.  You’ve got constituents who elected you.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I agree one hundred percent.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “The question becomes, what do we have the authority to do?  I 
don’t know the answer to that, currently.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Not much until next December.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If you could research what our potential courses of action are, that 
would be great.  I think you have the gist of what the concerns are.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I’m not saying that we should kick anybody off, I’m 
just saying that if you’re not there the whole month of October, then you shouldn’t get paid for 
October.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Your ask is not unreasonable.  I don’t know that we have the 
ability to not pay somebody.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I get that.  That’s why I think that in a year in 
November we could have the discussion so that we can have it as an agenda item in December 
and vote on it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The bottom line on this is, if you don’t like the rules, then you need 
to change the rules and use the proper process to do it and that is what we’re on track to do.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny declared the public hearing open at 7:58 p.m. to consider amending the 
Zoning Ordinance No. 1060 Article 4.14 Accessory Buildings and Uses and Amending Article 2: 
Definitions by Adding Definitions. 
 
 Rex Rehmer introduced himself and said, “I’m requesting that you consider amending 
the size of outbuildings that we can build on our property.  Actually, just the overall height from 
seventeen feet to just over twenty-two feet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Did the Planning Commission tackle this?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Yes, they did.  Seventeen feet for the sidewalls and the overall 
height shall not exceed twenty-five feet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  That’s what I wanted to ask directly.  From what I read in that 
it seemed to address your concerns.” 
 
 Rex Rehmer said, “Mine isn’t that high.  Mine is twenty-two and a half.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “But the side wall?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “It’s currently ten feet.  The problem is that when the Planning 
Commission met, Keith said that we already have three or four that are exceeding the ten foot 
height and this would make those all legal.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I have a problem when that happens.  If we have illegal structures 
and then someone tries to follow the rules.” 
 
 Rex Rehmer said, “I was told by the former building inspector that I could do it, just like 
Darin Struebing was told that he could do it.  I want to do it right.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “If you have other people who have done it, it seems very unfair to 
me and this takes care of it.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “This takes care of the existing buildings?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The ones that are currently not in compliance?  Yes.  Then it’s 
very clear on new construction what is allowed.” 
 
 Rex Rehmer said, “It’s going to be a really nice building.  It’s not going to be an eye sore.  
It’ll be a win-win for everybody, including me.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny declared the public hearing closed at 8:01 p.m. 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller introduced Ordinance No. 1372.  Mayor Zavodny read 
Ordinance No. 1372 by title.  Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to suspend 
the statutory rule requiring that an Ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member 
Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass Ordinance No. 1372 on third and 
final reading to amend the Zoning Ordinance No. 1060 Article 4.14 Accessory Buildings and 
Uses and amending Article 2: Definitions by adding definitions. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 
 
 ORDINANCE NO. 1372   
 
 AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ZONING ORDINANCE NO. 1060 BY AMENDING SECTION 
2 DEFINITIONS BY ADDING POLE BUILDING/BARN AND QUONSET AND AMENDING 
SECTION 4.14 ACCESSORY BUILDINGS; TO PROVIDE FOR THE REPEAL OF ANY 
ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; TO PROVIDE FOR AN 
EFFECTIVE DATE THEREOF; AND TO AUTHORIZE PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA, THAT THE FOLLOWING SECTIONS OF ZONING 
ORDINANCE NO. 1060 BE AMENDED AS FOLLOWS: 
 
The following two (2) definitions shall be added to ARTICLE 2:  DEFINITIONS 
 
POLE BUILDING/BARN shall mean a nonresidential structure where wooden post and beam act 
as the main structural support for the roof and walls.  No concrete/masonry support under posts; 
walls and roof covered with metal skin. 
 
QUONSET shall mean a metal building typically hoop shaped with no or limited side walls. 
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ARTICLE 4:  GENERAL PROVISIONS shall be amended such that SECTION 4.14 

ACCESSORY BUILDINGS AND USES shall read as follows: 

“SECTION 4.14 ACCESSORY BUILDINGS AND USES 
 
*Accessory buildings located within the corporate limits of the City of David City, and are located 
within the R-1, R-2, R-3 or RM Districts, that are not attached to a primary structure must 
comply with the following regulations: 
 

A) The design and construction of an accessory building shall be consistent with 
that customarily used in residential construction, similar in color and style to 
the primary structure on the same lot. 

• Exception:  Accessory buildings 120 square feet or less shall be 
exempt from the design standards above, however, they must be 
anchored to meet the wind ratings. 

 
1) It shall be constructed of new, grade stamped materials, unless approved in 

advance by the Building Inspector. 
2) Accessory structures with open sides must be professionally rated or 

engineered to resist a 110 MPH wind and shall have footings designed in 
accordance with the assigned weight and wind loading. 

3)  The sidewalls of the building shall not exceed 17 feet from the lower of the 
exterior grade or the interior floor and the overall height shall not exceed 25 
feet. 

4)  It shall have a maximum width of 40 feet on its widest side. 
5)  It shall not occupy more than 40% of the remaining, buildable area on the lot. 
6)  It must be separated from other flammable structures by at least ten feet. 
7)  It shall be set back a minimum of 20 feet from any street side property line or 

flush with the primary structure. 
8)  If the square footage is greater than 500 square feet; 42 inch deep continuous 

footings are required. 
9)  If the square footage is between 400 and 500 square feet, a monolithic slab 

footing may be used. 
10)  Accessory buildings less than 400 square feet may be anchored to a slab of 

poured concrete no less than 4 inches in thickness. 
11) Detached accessory buildings or structures shall be located no closer to any 

other accessory or principal building than ten feet. 
B) No accessory building shall be constructed prior to construction of the 

principal building.   
C) No accessory building shall be constructed on a separate lot from the principal 

structure.   
D) No accessory building shall be constructed or placed on an easement. 
E) Standard wood building material shall maintain at least 6 inches of clearance 

to the exterior grade.  Wood which contacts the concrete or masonry directly 
shall be Pressure Treated.   

F) Rear and side yard setbacks shall be 6 foot from property lines. 
G) The rear setback shall increase to 10 feet if a garage door is placed on the 

rear alley side. 
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H) Storage of any boat, camper, trailer or other vehicle shall not be permitted in 

any required yard; except that a boat, boat trailer, or camp trailer may be 
placed in a rear or side yard on an approved rock or concrete driveway. 

I) If a primary structure is removed or demolished from a parcel, the detached 
accessory building must be removed or demolished within six months of such 
removal or demolition; unless new construction is begun on a new primary 
structure within the immediately following six-month period.   

J) Carports 
1) All carports shall be constructed of materials similar to those in the primary 

structure. 
2) All carports shall be anchored to a permanent footing, as discussed 

previously in this section. 
3) All carports shall meet all required wind loading standards set forth herein. 
4) Carports shall be anchored to the primary structure on one end.   
5) Maximum square footage shall be 400 sq. ft. 
6) No metal roofs shall be allowed. 

 
K) Metal Accessory Buildings 

1) All metal accessory buildings shall be finished similarly to the principal 
structure. 

2) All metal accessory buildings shall be attached to a 42-inch-deep continuous 
footing. 
No metal accessory building shall be constructed as a pole building/barn or 
Quonset building. 

3) All metal accessory buildings shall meet the minimum snow and wind loading 
as mentioned above. 

4) Metal siding and roofs shall be a non-reflective color and shall blend into the 
surrounding area. 

5) All metal accessory buildings shall meet all requirements found in Section 
4.14 A through I above.” 

 
 This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after passage, approval and 
publication or posting as required by law. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 27th day of October, 2021. 
 
 
 
 
         
 Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
       
City Clerk Tami Comte 
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 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve a Letter Agreement for 
Professional Services with Olsson concerning the Class "A" Street Superintendent for January 
through December 31, 2022 appointing Dave Ziska as Street Superintendent for 2022. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
   (This section left intentionally blank) 
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 Council member Jessica Miller introduced Ordinance No. 1373.  Mayor Zavodny read 
Ordinance No. 1373 by title.  Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to suspend the 
statutory rule requiring that an ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to passed Ordinance No. 1373 on 3rd 
and final reading updating the pay scale.  Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

 ORDINANCE NO.  1373 
 

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING A NEW PAY SCALE / SALARY FOR FULL-TIME AND 
PERMANENT PART-TIME EMPLOYEES; REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES OR PORTIONS 
OF ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THIS 
ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM; AND PROVIDING FOR A TIME WHEN THIS 
ORDINANCE SHALL TAKE EFFECT. 

 
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 

NEBRASKA: 
 

SECTION 1.  The Mayor and City Council of David City, Nebraska, do hereby establish 
and fix the pay scales and salaries attached for the attached positions for the appointed officers 
and employees of the City of David City, Nebraska.  

 
SECTION 2.  Any Cost-of-Living Adjustments (COLA) shall be given as approved by the 

City Council.  
 
SECTION 3.    Any and all ordinances or sections thereof, passed and approved prior to 

the passage, approval and publication or posting of this ordinance, and in conflict with its 
provisions, are hereby repealed. 

 
SECTION 4.   This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 

force and effect on November 24, 2021 following its passage, approval, and publication as 
provided by law and city ordinance. 

 
PASSED AND APPROVED this   27th   day of    October, 2021. 

 
 
 
    
 Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 

   
City Clerk Tami Comte 
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Department

Position 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

City Hall

Clerical I $11.27 $11.69 $12.11 $12.53 $12.95 $13.36 $13.78 $14.20 $14.62 $15.04

Acct Clerk I $16.13 $16.57 $17.02 $17.46 $17.91 $18.35 $18.80 $19.24 $19.69 $20.13

Acct Clerk II $19.24 $19.89 $20.53 $21.18 $21.83 $22.47 $23.12 $23.77 $24.41 $25.06

(incl .50/hr if CMC; Ord. 1192) $19.74 $20.39 $21.03 $21.68 $22.33 $22.97 $23.62 $24.27 $24.91 $25.56

Power Plant 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Power Plant Op I $19.38 $20.17 $20.97 $21.76 $22.55 $23.35 $24.14 $24.93 $25.73 $26.52

Power Plant Op II

Power Plant Op III

Power Plant Supervisor $27.53 $28.42 $29.30 $30.19 $31.07 $31.96 $32.84 $33.73 $34.61 $35.50

Electric 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Apprentice Lineman $17.97 $18.55 $19.13 $19.71 $20.29 $20.87 $21.45 $22.03 $22.61 $23.19

Lineman 2nd Class $19.99 $20.48 $20.97 $21.46 $21.95 $22.45 $22.94 $23.43 $23.92 $24.41

Lineman 1st Class $23.63 $24.24 $24.84 $25.45 $26.05 $26.66 $27.26 $27.87 $28.47 $29.08

Line Foreman $27.88 $28.37 $28.87 $29.36 $29.86 $30.35 $30.85 $31.34 $31.84 $32.33

Electric Supervisor $31.14 $31.87 $32.59 $33.32 $34.05 $34.77 $35.50 $36.23 $36.95 $37.68

Water/Wastewater 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Water/Wastewater Operator I $17.94 $18.54 $19.13 $19.73 $20.33 $20.92 $21.52 $22.12 $22.71 $23.31

Water/Wastewater Operator II $21.07 $21.61 $22.16 $22.70 $23.24 $23.79 $24.33 $24.87 $25.42 $25.96

Water Field Supervisor $21.14 $21.67 $22.20 $22.74 $23.27 $23.80 $24.33 $24.87 $25.40 $25.93

Water Supervisor $25.86 $26.72 $27.58 $28.44 $29.30 $30.15 $31.01 $31.87 $32.73 $33.59

Wastewater Supervisor $25.18 $26.00 $26.82 $27.63 $28.45 $29.27 $30.09 $30.90 $31.72 $32.54

Street 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Maintenance Worker I $15.65 $16.05 $16.44 $16.84 $17.23 $17.63 $18.02 $18.42 $18.81 $19.21

Maintenance Worker II $16.82 $17.25 $17.68 $18.11 $18.54 $18.96 $19.39 $19.82 $20.25 $20.68

Street Foreman $19.74 $20.16 $20.58 $21.01 $21.43 $21.85 $22.27 $22.70 $23.12 $23.54

Street Supervisor $22.86 $23.48 $24.10 $24.72 $25.34 $25.96 $26.58 $27.20 $27.82 $28.44

Parks 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Park Laborer $15.00 $15.53 $16.06 $16.59 $17.12 $17.65 $18.18 $18.71 $19.24 $19.77

Parks & Auditorium Supervisor $17.64 $18.24 $18.84 $19.44 $20.04 $20.65 $21.25 $21.85 $22.45 $23.05

Recreation 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Recreation Coordinator $19.12 $19.73 $20.34 $20.96 $21.57 $22.18 $22.79 $23.41 $24.02 $24.63

Recreation Director $21.86 $22.44 $23.02 $23.59 $24.17 $24.75 $25.33 $25.90 $26.48 $27.06

Building & Zoning 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Building Inspector/Zoning Administrator $16.54 $17.87 $19.20 $20.53 $21.86 $23.20 $24.53 $25.86 $27.19 $28.52

Part-Time 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Part-Time Workers $12.45 $12.78 $13.11 $13.44 $13.77 $14.11 $14.44 $14.77 $15.10 $15.43

Summer Help $9.00 $9.50 $10.00 $10.50 (No more than 4 steps)

Recycling Workers $9.00 (No more than 1 Step)

Pool 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Concession/Games/Cleaning $8.27 $8.38 $8.50 $8.62 $8.72 $8.84 $8.95 $9.06 $9.18 $9.30

Swimming Lesson Aid $8.27 $8.38 $8.50 $8.62 $8.72 $8.84 $8.95 $9.06 $9.18 $9.30

Aerobics Instructor $10.41 $10.52 $10.65 $10.76 $10.86 $10.98 $11.09 $11.20 $11.32 $11.44

Lifeguard $8.83 $8.94 $9.04 $9.17 $9.29 $9.39 $9.49 $9.62 $9.73 $9.84

WSI Lifeguard $9.79 $10.07 $10.36 $10.65 $10.91 $11.20 $11.49 $11.76 $12.06 $12.36

Head Lifeguard $11.38 $11.64 $11.94 $12.21 $12.50 $12.78 $13.05 $13.35 $13.61 $13.87

Assistant Manager $12.28 $12.58 $12.86 $13.14 $13.44 $13.74 $14.05 $14.36 $14.70 $15.04

Manager $12.78 $13.05 $13.36 $13.65 $13.97 $14.30 $14.61 $14.93 $15.28 $15.63

Position Minimum Mid-Point Maximum

Clerk/Treasurer $57,700 $68,378 $79,055

Salaried Staff Pay Plan (Annual Rate of Pay)

10 Steps, Probation is 95% of Pay When Hired
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 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 21-
2021 to install School Zone Speed Limit Signs around David City Public Schools, Aquinas 
Elementary and Holy Family Early Learning Center. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 21-2021 
 

 
 WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of David City, Nebraska, have been advised 
that there are currently no speed limit signs posted near the David City Public Schools, Aquinas 
Elementary School and the Holy Family Daycare; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Municipal Code Section 4-113 establishes the speed limit in school zones to 
be 15 miles per hour unless otherwise posted; and 
 
WHEREAS, it is in the interest of public safety to properly post the assigned speed limits in 
these school zones; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that: 
 
 David City Public Schools - 15 mile per hour speed limit signs be posted along “E” Street 
between 7th and 9th, “D” Street between 7th and 9th, and from “E” Street to the Railroad tracks on 
9th Street and, 
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 Aquinas Elementary and Holy Family Daycare - 15 mile per hour speed limit signs be 
posted along “J” Street between 6th and 7th Streets, along 6th Street between “I” and “K” Streets, 
along 5th Street between “I” and “K” Streets and along “K” Street between 5th and 6th Streets. 
 

 
 
 
 
 Passed and adopted this 27th day of  October, 2021. 
 
 
 
              
       Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
           
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was discussion concerning the 
welcome to David City signs north and south of town. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The welcome signs at the three-mile corner and 
the six-mile corner, as the community knows them, are old and are in need of some repair.  
Love Signs has offered to restore them for us or make us new signs.  During those 
conversations we decided that it would be a good idea to have an art competition.  This idea 
actually originated during a conversation between myself and Kelcie Keeling, the former director 
of the Chamber of Commerce.  We thought it would be a great idea, but then it fell by the 
wayside.  So, now I’m bringing it to you as a discussion to see what you’d like to do.  Both of the 
art programs at David City Public Schools and at Aquinas Catholic Schools are interested in 
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participating in this.  We would have their art students be the ones to create art that the 
community or the Council would then vote on and choose as the winners to put on the 
billboards.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “To be clear, anybody who had a design idea could submit?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “We could do that.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I like the idea of giving it to our youth.  I mentioned 
to Clayton that maybe one school could have the north side and one school could have the 
south side and the community could vote on it at the community development meetings that 
we’re having.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “If you like the signs as they are, we can keep 
them as they are.  We can update them and keep the art that we have or if you want to change 
the art, at this opportunity, we can do that.” 
 
 Discussion followed. 
 
 It was decided to administratively invite the schools to participate in the sign project. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of Resolution 
No. 22-2021 authorizing acquisition of real estate for the David City Municipal Airport. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Let me summarize this quickly.  We had a Zoom call with Eric 
Johnson from Kirkham Michael and a representative from Midwest Right of Way.  What we are 
trying to do is acquire the land so we can extend our airport for smaller jets to be able to land 
and to acquire the land around it so we can control any type of detrimental activity to our airport.  
What we’re doing is adopting a Resolution and you don’t have a dollar amount in front of you 
because that will have to come before you later.  All we’re doing is authorizing them to negotiate 
on our behalf.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 22-
2021 authorizing acquisition of real estate for the David City Municipal Airport. Council Member 
Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 22-2021 
 
A RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA, AUTHORIZING THE ACQUISITION OF REAL ESTATE FOR THE EXPANSION 
AND PROTECTION OF THE DAVID CITY MUNICIPAL AIRPORT AND IN CONJUNCTION 
WITH PENDING APPLICATON TO THE FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION FOR 
FUNDING OF AIRPORT EXPANSION. 
 
 WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, a municipal 
corporation and city of the second class ("City"), determined it to be desirable to undertake and 
carry out a project for the expansion and improvement of the David City Municipal Airport 
(“Airport”), and for the protection of the Airport from hazards to air navigation; and  
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WHEREAS, the City has heretofore submitted a Project Application assigned AIP No. 3-31-
0025-L01-0000 to the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Administration, for the planned 
extension, future approach surface, and runway protection zone at the Airport; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City anticipates that the Federal Aviation Administration will provide grant 
funding to the City for AIP No. 3-31-0025-L01-0000 to aid the City in expansion of the David City 
Municipal Airport; and 
 
WHEREAS, in a letter dated October 15, 2021, the Federal Aviation Administration authorized 
the City to proceed with negotiations for the acquisition of the 64.21 acres of land adjacent to 
the David City Municipal Airport in conjunction with AIP No. 3-31-0025-L01-0000; and 
 
WHEREAS, it is necessary and desirable for the City to acquire certain real estate in 
conjunction with AIP No. 3-31-0025-L01-0000 and the City’s plans for the expansion and 
protection of the David City Municipal Airport for air navigation and to protect the public health, 
safety, and welfare of the community.   
   
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA, AS FOLLOWS: 
 
Section 1.  RESOLVED, the City finds that the following described real property is adjacent 
to the Airport, that the Federal Aviation authorized the City to commence negotiations for the 
acquisition of the following lands in conjunction with AIP No. 3-31-0025-L01-0000, and that the 
City finds the acquisition of the following lands necessary and desirable for the expansion and 
protection of the Airport:  
 
Part of the S ½ of the SW ¼, Section 32, Township 15 North, Range 3 East of the P.M., Butler 
County (PID # 120036351). 
 
Section 2. The City authorizes and directs the City Administrator of the City, or his or her 
designee, to acquire said real property, on behalf of the City, through good faith negotiation with 
the property owner.   
 
Section 3.  All resolutions, orders, and parts thereof in conflict herewith are hereby repealed 
to the extent of such conflict.  This Resolution shall take effect upon approval.  The provisions of 
this Resolution are separable, and invalidity of any phrase, clause or part of this Resolution, 
shall not affect the validity of effectiveness of the remainder of this Resolution.   
 
       
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 27th day of October, 2021. 
        
   
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
       Mayor     
ATTEST: 
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____________________________ 
City Clerk 
 
(S E A L) 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The next item on our agenda is the former drive through bank 
building of the bank.  We had the first go round and didn’t get to where we needed to get.  There 
was a lot of discussion on whether the appraisal was accurate or not accurate.  My thought 
process after listening to everything that we’ve discussed is to do one more on-line auction with 
a minimum bid of $55,000 and if it goes, it goes.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I was thinking more like $60,000.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Alright.  Well, you can change my $55,000.  That’s just where I 
was at.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I was looking at it, too.  Maybe the appraised value 
was really off.  I don’t know.  Maybe the land is worth more than the building itself.  I was just 
thinking that if you set the reserve at $60,000 that maybe we’ll hit $80,000 and be okay.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve selling the building at 593 N. 
5th Street at an online auction and set the reserve at $60,000. Council Member Pat Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn.  Council Member Jessica 
Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting 
adjourned at 8:18 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          October 27, 2021 

 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of October 27, 2021; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami L. Comte, City Clerk 
 
 


